China's Potential Lessons from Ukraine for Conflict over Taiwan

What lessons for a conflict over Taiwan might China be learning from Russia's invasion of Ukraine and the global responses to the war? And what are the strategic implications of these lessons? To answer these questions, I examine how the war in Ukraine may be shaping China's assessments of the political, military and economic costs of military action against Taiwan, and how these assessments may influence China's decision to use force against Taiwan.

Several caveats are necessary before proceeding. First, it is too soon to understand fully the lessons that China might be learning from the war in Ukraine. The war is ongoing and its outcome remains uncertain. Second, very few, if any, publicly available authoritative Chinese assessments exist that could be used to inform such analysis. As with China's study of previous conflicts such as the Gulf War or Kosovo War, preliminary PLA military assessments of lessons learned are not openly published. What lessons China may be learning remains somewhat speculative at this point.

M. Taylor Fravel is the Arthur and Ruth Sloan Professor of Political Science and Director of the Security Studies Program at the Massachusetts Institute of Technology. He can be reached at fravel@mit.edu and followed on X @fravel. The author thanks Steve Goldstein for helpful comments. An earlier version of this essay was commissioned by the Secretary of State's Office of Net Assessment and Challenge within the UK Ministry of Defence.

© 2023 The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, and is not altered, transformed, or built upon in any way. The terms on which this article has been published allow the posting of the Accepted Manuscript in a repository by the author(s) or with their consent.

The Washington Quarterly • 46:3 pp. 7–25 https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2023.2260141

I first review China's current approach to Taiwan to provide a context and baseline for how lessons learned from the war in Ukraine might alter China's calculus regarding the use of force against the island. Next, I examine lessons China may be learning in three domains: political and diplomatic, military and battlefield, and economic. Taken together, on balance, these lessons suggest that the costs of military action against Taiwan are greater than China may have anticipated before Russia's invasion. In the short to medium term, these costs will likely induce greater caution in Beijing vis-à-vis the use of force to achieve unification—so long as Beijing does not view the use of force as the only option left.

China's Current Approach to Taiwan

Any assessment of what lessons regarding a Taiwan conflict China might be learning from Russia's invasion of Ukraine and the global response to the war must start with a review of its current approach to Taiwan. China's current approach falls under the policy of "peaceful reunification." This remains China's preferred goal in authoritative CCP documents, such as the 20th National Party Congress work report from October 2022.² Although CCP general secretary Xi Jinping stated in January 2019 that "long-standing political differences can not be dragged on generation after generation," he has set no specific date or timeline for achieving unification, except perhaps in the most general sense as part of China's rejuvenation by "mid-century." 4 Yet even midcentury, though commonly believed to be 2049, is often not precisely defined. Although China has not foresworn the use of force, and includes several conditions under which it would use force in its 2005 Anti-Secession Law, Beijing does not presently believe it faces a rapidly closing window to achieve unification such that using force today is more attractive than waiting to see what develops and deciding later whether to use force in the future.⁵

Especially in the United States, however, a debate has grown over China's willingness to attack Taiwan, including launching an invasion, and its possible timeline for doing so. Statements by analysts and senior uniformed military officers suggest that they believe China is on the cusp of major military action. In 2021, outgoing INDOPACOM commander Admiral Philip Davidson suggested before the Senate that China would take military action against Taiwan "in the next six years" (by 2027).⁶

Similarly, in 2022, security policy analyst Oriana Skylar Mastro asserted that "there's a 100% chance China will use some sort of force against Taiwan in the next five years." In early 2023, Air Force General Mike Minihan wrote in a memo that "My gut tells me we will fight in 2025." In response, senior Biden

administration members provided an official public assessment that an invasion is not imminent. In February 2023, CIA director William Burns stated that "President Xi has instructed the PLA, the Chinese military leadership, to be ready by 2027 to invade Taiwan" [emphasis added], but also cautioned "that doesn't mean that he's decided to invade in 2027 or any other year as well." Other senior US officials affirmed this judgment, including the Undersecretary of Defense Colin Kahl, INDOCPACOM Commander John Aquilino, and Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Mark Milley. ¹⁰

The discussion about when China might attack Taiwan reflects growing anxiety about Chinese power in East Asia and beyond. Nevertheless, viewing Taiwan as purely or solely a military problem for China would constitute a grave analytic error and misreading of its approach to unification. ¹¹ For China,

unification is a fundamentally political objective, which means its approach to thinking about the potential use of force must be viewed within this political context. Given the costs of war over Taiwan and its geopolitical consequences, China would prefer a negotiated outcome, even if part of the process of getting to the negotiating table involves coercion short of military force. But even more prominent elements in China's approach to Taiwan would be the combination of economic carrots and sticks, information operations, and diplomacy—all keyed to talks leading to peaceful unification. Only

Viewing Taiwan as a military problem for China would gravely misread its approach to unification

if China concluded that all other ways to advance unification or forestall independence failed would major military action be considered.

China's pursuit of Taiwan's unification focuses on two policy objectives. The first targets the people and leadership of Taiwan. Beijing has communicated in no uncertain terms that Taiwan's pursuit of "de jure" independence would cross a red line and uses its growing military power to deter Taiwan from taking this step. However, Beijing seeks to deepen Taiwan's economic dependence on China in order to further raise the economic costs of pursuing independence, and to create vested interests in Taiwan's society which would support more favorable policies toward Beijing. China wields economic sticks, such as limiting the number of PRC tourists who can visit Taiwan or placing sanctions on specific products such as Taiwan's agricultural exports. China continues to tighten Taiwan's international space by reducing the number of states which recognize the Republic of China (Taiwan), and by limiting Taiwan's role in multilateral institutions and fora. Finally, China engages in ominous displays of military force, such as the August 2022 live-fire exercises held around the island after US Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi's visit, and now almost daily flights

within Taiwan's Air Defense Identification Zone and across the median line of the Taiwan Strait. ¹²

China's second policy objective targets the United States, specifically its "one-China" policy (not to be confused or conflated with the PRC's own "one-China" principle). China seeks to weaken US support for Taiwan—or at least to prevent a deepening of US support that would complicate achieving peaceful unification or enable Taiwan's permanent separation from China—in the hopes that over time, Taiwan will be more willing to negotiate with China over unification. China has expressed serious concerns about the credibility of the US commitment to its one China policy, with Minister of Foreign Affairs Wang Yi calling on the United States in October 2021 "to pursue a real one China policy, not a fake one China policy." Finally, China seeks to deter or limit the United States from intervening militarily to support Taiwan in the event of a conflict, and so any Chinese consideration of the use of force against Taiwan must also consider the potential US response. As a result, Taiwan has come to play an increasingly central role in US-China relations, becoming entangled in the "strategic competition" between the two countries.

Probable Lessons Learned

The costs of military action against Taiwan are greater than Beijing may have anticipated before Ukraine

The political, military and economic lessons China is likely drawing from the war in Ukraine indicate that the costs of Chinese military action against Taiwan are greater than Beijing may have anticipated before Russia's invasion. In the short to medium term, these costs should induce greater caution in Beijing's calculations about the use of force and bolster its pursuit of different ways to advance its goal of unification.

Political and Diplomatic Lessons

Overall, the politico-diplomatic lessons for China from Russia's invasion are mixed. On balance, however, they highlight new obstacles in the international environment that China would need to overcome in a conflict over Taiwan.

The first and overarching lesson China is likely to draw comes from the speed with which most advanced industrialized democracies in North America, Europe and East Asia formed a coalition to support Ukraine. Diplomatically, these states have clearly and loudly condemned Russia. ¹⁴ Economically, they, plus the European Union, have provided the vast majority of aid to Ukraine. Militarily, they

supply arms and ammunition, though only a handful of countries provide most of the weapons.¹⁵ The coalition also seeks to punish Russia by imposing wideranging economic sanctions, which symbolize opposition to the invasion and aim to reduce Russia's war potential on the battlefield. Most sanctions imposed on Russia were implemented in the opening weeks of the conflict, involving significant coordination among many states with diverse economic interests.¹⁶ The limits on oil and gas purchases occurred later, in December 2022, but were still significant in terms of the coalition's actions, reflecting its strength.¹⁷

As of this writing, the coalition has remained united after over a year and a half of war. Sanctions have been tightened since the invasion began. As the war has dragged on, the coalition has provided more and increasingly sophisticated weapons to Ukraine. From China's standpoint regarding a conflict over Taiwan, it must consider how countries representing roughly half of the world's GDP will respond. Although sanctions will be discussed below, China may be quite vulnerable in the short term to some of the sanctions that were put in place against Russia. Strategically, China now has even greater incentives than before to split such a coalition, separating Europe from the United States and/or dividing Europe itself, an approach it was already pursuing before Russia's invasion. As one Chinese analyst underscores, "It is very important to us that Europe is not always on the side of the United States." 18 Still, China's political position on the invasion, described by political scientist Evan Medeiros as "pro-Russia neutrality," which essentially blamed NATO and the United States for the invasion, further alienated many European states who were already reconsidering their future relations with China and highlight the opposition China may confront in a war over Taiwan. Beijing may hope that Europe might be less committed to participating in a coalition to support Taiwan, which some recent polling supports. 20 Yet the deepening of the Russia-China relationship may further harden European views of the stakes in a Taiwan conflict, especially as the war drags on and if Beijing begins to provide Moscow with weapons.

A second (countervailing) lesson is that the coalition formed to counter and punish Russia represents a minority of states in the international system. Moreover, fewer than ten states, all in Europe or North America, have provided the bulk of military and economic aid. The war in Ukraine has adversely impacted many developing countries through inflation, especially when it comes to the price of food. Many of the most important regional powers—such as South Africa and India—have abstained from voting on UN General Assembly resolutions that condemn Russia's actions. India has now become the top importer of Russian oil (surpassing China). Advanced industrialized democracies may be united around opposing and punishing Russia, but much of the world probably just wishes the conflict would stop.

For China, the rest of the world's ambivalence likely reinforces the importance that Beijing has devoted to establishing and deepening ties in the Middle East, Africa and Latin America over the past decade. Most of the states in these regions endorse China's one-China principle and maintain diplomatic ties with the People's Republic and not Taiwan, and China is the top trading partner of many of them. As China considers how to limit the diplomatic and economic consequences of potential military action against Taiwan, ensuring and bolstering support from these regions will be a critical element in China's strategy. Although a few of these states, perhaps India for one, might consider joining a

China will likely push especially hard to drive a wedge between Europe and the United States coalition to support Taiwan, others in the developing world will likely either seek to stand on the sidelines or openly oppose a coalition against China. China may try to mobilize these states at the UN and in regional multilateral organizations which exclude the United States, such as the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) or the Conference on Interaction and Confidence-Building Measures in Asia (CICA). China may also seek to mobilize other diplomatic mechanisms in its favor, such as the Forum on China-

Africa Cooperation or China's engagement with the Gulf Cooperation Council. Finally, as mentioned earlier, China would likely push especially hard to drive a wedge between Europe and the United States.

A third politico-diplomatic lesson may be China's assessment of future support from Russia in a conflict over Taiwan. On one hand, given the openly hostile relationship between Washington and Moscow, China may conclude that it will receive Russia's unconditional support, perhaps including lethal military aid. On the other hand, over the past year, Russia has not proven to be an especially reliable partner. Putin almost certainly did not inform Xi Jinping of his intent to invade Ukraine when they met on February 4, 2022, during the Winter Olympics in Beijing.²⁴ And China paid a reputational price, as its pro-Russia neutrality has helped to further alienate Beijing from many countries in Europe who view Russia as dangerous and threatening. More recently, the joint statement issued during Xi Jinping's March 2023 visit to Moscow stated that "all nuclear weapons states should refrain from deploying nuclear weapons outside their territories and should withdraw those deployed outside their territories."25 Yet just days later, Putin signaled his intent to deploy tactical nuclear weapons to Belorussia and again made nuclear threats.²⁶ Finally, although Moscow supports the "one-China" principle, Taiwan has not featured prominently in the development of the Chinese-Russian entente over the past decade. The February 4 statement only included one sentence on Taiwan that merely repeated Russia's previous position. Thus, China may conclude that Russia may not be an especially reliable partner should it invade Taiwan.

A fourth politico-diplomatic lesson includes the role of intelligence sharing, strategic surprise, and the desire for international legitimacy. A striking feature of the run-up to Russia's invasion was the US disclosure of intelligence regarding Russian military preparations and the US intent to build a coalition, deter any attack, deny Russia strategic surprise, and undermine Russian efforts to legitimate an attack through false flag operations. The United States has also used similar disclosures to shape some of China's actions in response to the war, such as news reports in February 2023 that China was considering providing weapons to Moscow.²⁷ Although such disclosures did not deter the invasion, they did facilitate other objectives: they accelerated the formation of a coalition to oppose Russia, they denied Russia strategic surprise, and they weakened Russian justifications and thus legitimacy for its actions (also helpful for building the anti-Russia coalition).

The United States would likely adopt a similar approach in the run-up to a potential invasion of Taiwan or other large-scale Chinese military action against the island, such as seizing Taiwan-held islands off China's coast, assaulting the Pescadores in the Taiwan Strait, or establishing a blockade around Taiwan. China will likely believe that the legitimacy of any military action is rooted in its long-standing goal of unification and will believe that it has much of the world's support or at least acquiescence because they recognize the PRC as China. Nevertheless, depending on when the United States might begin to disclose such intelligence, Beijing may find itself backfooted by needing to justify actions that it has not yet taken. And even though most states recognize the PRC as China, they would likely oppose Taiwan's invasion or at least not actively support it.

The more important effect of such intelligence sharing would likely be its elimination of China's strategic surprise. In Chinese writings on military campaigns, the importance of surprise is underscored and viewed as key to a campaign's success. Moreover, the larger the operation—and a "joint island landing operation" would be a very large one—the more time is required to prepare the economy for war and mobilize the hundreds of thousands of troops that would partake. It remains unclear how China might respond if it were denied strategic surprise or if preparation time for a major use of force

Similar to Ukraine, US disclosure of intelligence sharing would likely eliminate China's strategic surprise

was reduced (though it would also depend on the specific context and the perceived imperative of using force). Nevertheless, this new use of intelligence presents a new challenge for any Chinese plans to attack the island. In sum, the politico-diplomatic lessons of the Ukraine war are mixed. They highlight obstacles in the international political environment that China would need to overcome. In some cases, China has available remedies, while in others it does not. For example, China's ability to divide Europe and the United States over Taiwan partly depends on its future relationship with Russia. The closer China moves to Russia, the harder it will be for China to divide Europe (or at least the major and most consequential economies in Europe). Thus, the Ukraine war's main lesson for China is to highlight the diplomatic costs it would encounter and the likelihood that it would face a coalition of states which would in turn complicate managing the political costs of an invasion. Five years ago, China likely believed it would only really need to manage the United States, that it could deter the involvement of other regional states, and that it could be relatively confident that Europe would stay mostly on the sidelines. Now, however, all three appear much more uncertain than before.

Major Military and Battlefield Lessons

Beyond these politico-diplomatic lessons, the Russian invasion of Ukraine should provide an opportunity for China to learn many military lessons from the battlefield. In several important respects, China's People's Liberation Army (PLA) resembles the Russian Armed Forces (RAF), as the Soviet Union provided an important model for the PLA when it first pursued modernization in the 1950s at the zenith of the Sino-Soviet relationship. After the Soviet Union's collapse, China and Russia rebuilt their military relationship, with officers studying in each other's professional military academies, senior officer exchanges and dialogues, and increasingly frequent joint exercises. China has also closely followed the development of Russian military doctrine and Russia's own "New Look" reforms, which it launched in 2008. Additionally, the war has provided China with an opportunity to gain insights into some advanced US and NATO platforms as well as US intelligence and surveillance capabilities which could be used in a conflict over Taiwan.

The military lessons China is learning likely reinforce deterrence by highlighting uncertainty over how the PLA would perform in a major conflict and how costly it would be, especially when weighed against the difficulty of the military operations it would need to perform in an amphibious assault. Perhaps many of these lessons are not "new" because the PLA has identified related challenges in its current modernization drive over the past two decades and in its 2016 reforms. Nevertheless, they underscore the obstacles the PLA will need to overcome to prevail and may invite new scrutiny about the PLA's own capabilities. As a recent RAND report documents, Xi Jinping remains concerned about the PLA's potential performance in areas such as leadership and command that will be critical in future joint operations. In the short to medium run, as the PLA considers the

implications of Russia's performance for its own readiness, these lessons will likely induce greater caution in decisions to use force, thereby bolstering deterrence.

First, the RAF has faced significant challenges in executing combined-arms operations to conduct a relatively simple military operation: to take and hold territory adjacent to a shared land border. Despite some adaptations in the past year, the RAF has been unable to effectively combine infantry, armor and artillery to achieve significant effects on the battlefield, especially on the offensive. Moreover, it has been unable to conduct any meaningful joint operations, even between only its air and ground forces. In an invasion of Taiwan, the PLA would be attempting to do something much more complicated than combinedarms operations: joint operations with ground, air and naval forces in an amphibious assault across roughly eighty miles of water at its narrowest point. Joint operations among the air and naval forces would also be critical to the success of any blockade and other military actions against Taiwan. The PLA and CCP leadership are both likely wondering whether the PLA will be able to meet Xi Jinping's instruction to be ready by 2027 to conduct operations that are much more difficult than what Russia has attempted in Ukraine. This alone may be the most important military lesson for China.

A second major lesson would be to question the success of large-scale military reforms to improve combat power. In 2016, the PLA began reforms to strengthen its ability to conduct joint operations. The RAF underwent similar, substantial military reforms after its 2008 military intervention in Georgia (the "New Look" reforms), which included a shift from divisions to brigades as the main units of organization within the ground forces and an effort to revamp command and control systems, among other changes.³⁴ Nevertheless, in the first year of the war, Russia's Battalion Tactical Groups (drawn from brigades) faced significant challenges with logistics as well as generating and sustaining major effects on the battlefield, leading the RAF to revert back to divisions in December 2022.³⁵ Thus, the PLA and CCP leadership will likely question the success of the PLA's earlier shift from divisions to brigades and its 2016 reforms, which were larger in scope and ambition than Russia's but also more recent and perhaps not yet consolidated. In November 2022, for example, the outgoing first vice chairman of the Central Military Commission, Xu Qilang, wrote that the PLA "must build strong joint operational command organizations at the military commission and the theater level"—by implication, a striking comment about China's ability to organize joint operations despite the 2016 reforms.³⁶

A third major lesson concerns the pathologies of the RAF's highly centralized command and control and its ensuing inability to delegate battlefield decision-making to junior officers. As a party-army whose decision-making mirrors the CCP's highly centralized structure, the PLA remains likely to go to war with a rigid command system like Russia's. Of course, this lesson is not new. But the

RAF's poor performance in Ukraine underscores the challenges of overcoming a deeply ingrained centralized command culture.³⁷ Due to the fear of failure within a Leninist system such as China's, lower-level officers are likely to avoid taking

The RAF's poor performance underscores the challenges of a centralized command culture the initiative, even when empowered to do so, lest they be blamed for mistakes or poor performance on the battlefield.

A fourth military and battlefield lesson concerns the effects of missiles in modern conflict. Russia has fired several thousand ballistic and cruise missiles against Ukrainian targets.³⁸ Yet their effect, especially in the first few weeks of the invasion, was limited and did not seem to degrade Ukraine's ability to mount a robust defense such as closing air-

fields, disrupting key logistics hubs, or destroying major supply depots. China has invested heavily in a large arsenal of conventionally-armed cruise and ballistic missiles, many of which would be used in a "joint firepower campaign" over Taiwan. Although Taiwan is much smaller than Ukraine, which might mean that Chinese missiles strikes could be concentrated on fewer targets, China would also likely reserve a significant portion of its missile force for US bases or assets in Japan, Guam, and elsewhere in East Asia. As China's "joint firepower campaign" would play a central role in the opening phase of an attack on Taiwan or a coercive campaign, the PLA may be rethinking its prospects for success.

A final and perhaps critical military (and political) lesson for China concerns nuclear deterrence. At the invasion's start, Putin warned other states that any attempt to interfere would be met with "consequences you have never seen." Russia's nuclear threats and signaling, along with its first-use posture and large numbers of theater weapons, likely contributed to initial US and NATO concerns about escalation and reluctance to intervene directly and fight alongside Ukraine. In the past, Chinese writings on nuclear signaling—not nuclear use—have focused mostly on how to deter nuclear attacks against China, especially a first strike, as well as conventional attacks on strategic targets. Now, China might be considering more uses for its rapidly expanding force, to include using nuclear threats to deter US intervention in a Taiwan conflict. As one PLA researcher notes, Russia "sent high-profile nuclear deterrent signals" that "deterred [shezhi] NATO from direct military intervention." Nevertheless, Putin's threats have not deterred significant increases in weapons shipments and other kinds of support, especially in 2023, which also suggests the limits of such threats.

At the same time, there are key differences in US commitments to Taiwan and Ukraine that might shape Chinese views about the utility of nuclear threats in a conflict over Taiwan. Put simply, the United States is already much more

committed to Taiwan's defense than it was to Ukraine's before Russia's invasion, so it is hard to determine if similar nuclear threats would work in a conflict over Taiwan. Under the Taiwan Relations Act (TRA), the United States has long maintained a position of treating military action against Taiwan with "grave concern" and pursued a policy of strategic ambiguity about how it would respond militarily. As a result, China's military planning for a Taiwan conflict includes how to deal with direct US involvement. Given these differences, China may draw a different conclusion about the role of nuclear signaling that is more consistent with its previous approach to nuclear weapons: that they might not deter intervention, but would still deter the US from threatening or using nuclear weapons against China in a conflict over Taiwan.⁴²

Other Military and Battlefield Lessons

China may also be learning several other military and battlefield lessons. The first is the impact of corruption on readiness. The PLA (and CCP) have focused on reducing corruption within the military and party since 2012, a concern that remains today. The impact of military corruption was on full display in Russia's invasion, with visible effects on readiness and logistics. China's leaders are likely to wonder just how well corruption has been eliminated from the PLA and redouble anti-corruption efforts, which would likely distract the force and PLA leadership from training and readiness. Indeed, in July 2023, the commander and political commissar of the PLA's Rocket Force were unexpectedly removed from their positions, most likely due to corruption associated with the expansion of the missile force. In September 2023, reports surfaced that Li Shangfu, China's defense minister and member of the Central Military Commission, had been placed under investigation for corruption.

The second is the quality and reliability of conscript soldiers, who form the backbone of the PLA's enlisted force. In Ukraine, Russia has relied increasingly on mobilized or conscripted soldiers to replenish its ranks. Their limited experience and skills are apparent. The role of conscripts is not unrelated to the centralization of command, but also reflects the lack of training and experience. In the US military, for example, enlisted personnel serve for almost seven years, on average. ⁴⁷ In the PLA, conscripts serve for only two years, which might lead the PLA leadership to wonder how ready the force may be to conduct high-intensity military operations in a Taiwan conflict.

A third may be the illusion of a short, decisive conflict. Many wars have started because of the false optimism held by political and military leaders. ⁴⁸ PLA writings highlight concerns with sustainment and protracted wars, both in terms of maintaining adequate military supplies as well as the broader impact of conflict on the economy and the destructiveness of modern war.

Many leaders desire or hope for quick victories. Putin appeared to believe that the "special military operation" would be over quickly. Russia's failure to achieve a quick and decisive victory could induce greater caution in China's decision-making calculus and assessment that any war can be quickly won (especially when comparing the difficulty of a ground invasion versus amphibious assault). It could also underscore the need to redouble efforts to find new ways to achieve a quick victory based on lessons learned. ⁴⁹ Yet, these could take more time to develop, test and adopt. As other lessons discussed above suggest, China may not yet believe it can conduct a large-scale operation quickly or decisively, while smaller operations might fail to achieve strategic-level objectives.

Fourth, the Ukraine war has highlighted a nation's will to fight once attacked. Taiwan has often been viewed as soft or weak, with a population that might be willing to fold once the first shot is fired. Taiwan faces many challenges in launching a robust defense against a Chinese invasion, and much work remains to prepare the country to mount a resistance like Ukraine's. Nevertheless, the rapidity with which Ukraine mobilized its population, and its population's willingness to fight once attacked is noteworthy. Beijing may need to revise assessments about the feasibility of achieving a quick and cheap victory that assumes Taiwan's lack of will to resist. Moreover, as recent polling shows, China's growing pressure on Taiwan since 2016 has backfired, increasing the willingness of the Taiwanese to resist China's coercion.

Economic lessons from the war in Ukraine are perhaps less clear-cut than other domains

Economic Lessons

The economic lessons from the war in Ukraine are perhaps less clear-cut than those in other domains. On one hand, although a significant economic actor, Russia's smaller and less diverse economy, heavily dependent on commodity exports, was relatively easy for the coalition to sanction, despite the impact on energy prices and inflation. By contrast, as an export powerhouse, China's much larger and more diverse economy is tightly integrated

within global supply chains and trade-related finance, which means sanctions could be much costlier for coalition states (and the global economy as whole).⁵³

On the other hand, when Russia invaded, its trade with Ukraine accounted for less than 1 percent of total trade, meaning any potential trade disruption was not a factor in the decision to invade. By contrast, Taiwan is one of China's most important trading partners because of the intermediate goods it produces—like semiconductors—that play a critical role in China's economy. According to

one recent study, the disruption of Taiwan's trade with the world under a blockade scenario would significantly harm China's own economy along with other sanctions a coalition of states might take to impose costs on China. ⁵⁴ The prospects of such costs likely will induce further caution for China's leaders when considering whether to use force against Taiwan.

Nevertheless, there are several potential lessons to be drawn from the way the sanctions campaign against Russia unfolded. The first is that the threat of sanctions did not deter Russia from invading Ukraine. Perhaps Putin believed that the war would be so short that states would either be unable to implement a suite of sanctions or that Russia would have achieved its war aims before any sanctions began to bite. Moreover, he also misjudged European countries' willingness to coordinate with each other, as well as the United States, to pay the cost of these sanctions and to start weaning themselves off of Russian oil and gas. Yet, sanctions may be more credible in a Taiwan conflict because of the coalition's willingness to rapidly place coordinated sanctions on Russia and because of the vulnerabilities that China's greater integration with the global economy create, such as its reliance on the dollar for trade settlement as well as other transactions and for a large portion of its foreign reserves along with its dependence on certain Western technologies. As a recent study concluded, Chinese experts are quite concerned about the possibility of sanctions.

A second and perhaps more important lesson is that China has now seen at least one countersanctions "playbook" and can take time to prepare countermeasures. China instructed reviews to be undertaken in Spring 2022 regarding its sanctions vulnerability. Even before Russia's invasion, it also put in place tools to counter sanctions and sanction other states. Factors to watch will include stockpiling goods which are likely to be sanctioned, further efforts to reduce dollar dependence and internationalize the RMB, growing domestic production of critical intermediate goods such as semiconductors and other ICT components, and increasing the economic dependence of others on China so that they are less likely to support sanctions against it. China will also continue to use economic inducements to weaken or divide a multilateral sanctions regime. For the same production of critical inducements to weaken or divide a multilateral sanctions regime.

Nevertheless, China might struggle with several challenges in the short to medium term. By nature of its trading relationship with the rest of the world, China's foreign reserves are held in currencies of the states and groups that might be most willing to sanction China—dollars, pounds, yen and Euros. Significant and deep RMB internationalization could possibly take decades, not years, requiring significant reforms such as reducing extensive capital controls and liberalizing its exchange rate that China has been reluctant to pursue. Even though China has developed its own alternative to the SWIFT international payments system, it has only a fraction of SWIFT's participants and is

unlikely to recruit many more states to join. ⁶² At present, global trade settlement in RMB stands at about 2 percent. ⁶³ And as US actions to limit China's semiconductor industry suggest, China remains vulnerable to sector-specific sanctions, especially those that target chokepoints where it remains dependent on foreign technologies.

Taiwan in the Balance

On balance, the lessons China may be learning after Russia's invasion of Ukraine are likely to generate greater uncertainty about the costs of a future conflict over Taiwan, inducing further caution until Beijing finds ways to reduce these costs. Diplomatically, China will likely pursue a sustained effort to divide advanced industrialized democracies, focusing on Europe, to reduce potential support they might provide as part of a coalition which might form during an invasion of Taiwan. Militarily, China will double down on addressing the challenges related to executing high-end joint operations while remaining uncertain about its ability to prevail. Economically, China will try to "sanction proof" its economy, but creating substantial self-reliance will likely take a long time and be quite costly.

What does all this mean for China's present approach to Taiwan? It helps to underscore why Beijing does not pursue a purely military approach to achieving unification, especially one geared around an invasion or other major military action which could lead to a wider war, particularly one that would involve the United States. Instead, it will continue to use a combination of diplomatic, military and economic carrots and sticks to deter Taiwan from pursuing formal independence, increase its influence and leverage over Taiwan, and at some point open talks on unification.

China's likely lessons from Russia's invasion of Ukraine include important

Overall, China's lessons from Ukraine should keep Beijing focused on its pursuit of peaceful unification

implications for China's Taiwan calculus. If these lessons indicate that major military action against Taiwan may be even more costly or uncertain than China expected before the war, then all else equal, the odds of conflict over Taiwan should be reduced—especially because it is not Beijing's preferred approach to unification. Overall, China's lessons from the Ukraine war should strengthen deterrence and keep China focused on its current pursuit of peaceful unification with other tools of statecraft.

Put differently, if China's calculus regarding the use of force over Taiwan shifts in the short to medium term, it will likely not be based on assessments of enhanced or improved prospects of a military victory. Instead, China may view force as necessary if it perceives that US or Taiwanese actions are approaching or crossing its red lines, threatening or eliminating the likelihood of peaceful unification. The PRC's 2005 Anti-Secession Law lists the exhaustion of the "possibilities for a peaceful reunification" as one reason why it might resort to force. Actions that might lead China to this conclusion could include, for example, the permanent stationing of US military forces on the island or the conclusion of a more formal defense commitment than what is contained in the TRA, which China would view as the US abandoning its one China policy that has helped keep the peace across the Strait since 1979.⁶⁴

In sum, China may be more willing to rely on the military instrument of state-craft if it concludes that the prospects for unification without it are diminishing, not because Russia's invasion of Ukraine demonstrates that force is an even more attractive option or cheaper tool than before. Rather, China's lessons from the Ukraine war suggest the opposite—that war over Taiwan would be even more costly and uncertain. These lessons should help maintain stability across the Strait and enhance deterrence.

Notes

- 1. M. Taylor Fravel, Active Defense: China's Military Strategy Since 1949 (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2019), 188-189 and 223-225.
- Xi Jinping, "Hold High the Great Banner of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics and Strive in Unity to Build a Modern Socialist Country in All Respects," China Daily, October 16, 2022, https://epaper.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202210/27/ WS6359bcffa3109375516f02f9.html.
- 3. "Xi says 'China must be, will be reunified' as key anniversary marked," Xinhua, January 2, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-01/02/c_137714898.htm.
- 4. For a discussion of Beijing's potential timeline, see Jude Blanchette, Briana Boland and Lily McElwee, "What is Beijing's Timeline for "Reunification" with Taiwan?" CSIS Interpret, May 26, 2023, https://interpret.csis.org/what-is-beijings-timeline-for-reunification-with-taiwan/.
- 5. Jude Blanchette and Ryan Hass, "The Taiwan Long Game: Why the Best Solution is no Solution," Foreign Affairs 102, no. 2 (January/February 2023): 102-114.
- Mallory Shelbourne, "Davidson: China Could Try to Take Control of Taiwan In 'Next Six Years," USNI News, March 9, 2021, https://news.usni.org/2021/03/09/davidsonchina-could-try-to-take-control-of-taiwan-in-next-six-years.
- 7. Quoted in Melissa Morgan, "Understanding the Stakes in Taiwan," Freeman-Spogli Institute, Stanford, November 4, 2022, https://fsi.stanford.edu/news/understanding-stakestaiwan-0.

- 8. "Read for Yourself: The Full Memo from AMC Gen. Mike Minihan," Air & Space Forces Magazine, January 30, 2023, https://www.airandspaceforces.com/read-full-memo-from-amc-gen-mike-minihan/.
- "Transcript: CIA director William Burns on 'Face the Nation,'" CBS News, February 26, 2023, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/william-burns-cia-director-face-the-nation-transcript-02-26-2023/.
- 10. "Defense Official Doesn't See China Invasion of Taiwan Before 2027," C-SPAN, February 28, 2023; Demetri Sevastopulo, "US commander pushes back against colleagues 'guessing' Taiwan invasion date," *Financial Times*, April 18, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/753bec2b-9c55-49a8-9d34-7c286af505f3; "Chinese Army Invasion of Taiwan Not a Given, US General Says," VOA, June 20, 2023, https://www.voanews.com/a/chinese-army-invasion-of-taiwan-not-a-given-us-general-says-/7162577.html.
- 11. On this point, see John Culver, "The unfinished Chinese civil war," *Interpreter*, The Lowey Institute, September 30, 2020, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/unfinished-chinese-civil-war; Blanchette and Hass, "The Taiwan Long Game."
- 12. Ryan Hass, Bonnie Glaser and Richard Bush, U.S.-Taiwan Relations: Will China's Challenge Lead to a Crisis? (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 2023).
- 13. Andrea Shalal, "Blinken and Wang warn against fueling Taiwan tensions," *Reuters*, October 31, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/blinken-warns-china-against-unilateral-action-regarding-taiwan-2021-10-31/.
- 14. Ivana Saric and Zachary Basu, "How countries voted on UN resolution condemning Russia," Axios, March 2, 2022, https://www.axios.com/2022/03/02/united-nations-ukraine-russia-141.
- 15. Kiel Institute, "The Ukraine Support Tracker: Which countries help Ukraine and how?," Working Paper, June 6, 2023, 2, 32 https://www.ifw-kiel.de/topics/war-against-ukraine/ukraine-support-tracker/.
- 16. "Russia's War on Ukraine: Financial and Trade Sanctions," Congressional Research Service, February 22, 2023, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF12062.
- 17. Jan Strupczewski, Kate Abnett, David Lawder and Andrea Shalal, "G7 coalition agrees \$60 per barrel price cap for Russian oil," *Reuters*, December 3, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/holdout-poland-approves-eus-60-russian-oil-price-cap-with-adjustment-mechanism-2022-12-02/.
- 18. Quoted in Thomas des Garets Geddes, "The Art of Tasseography: China–Russia Relations as Viewed from China," RUSI, May 30, 2023, https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/art-tasseography-china-russia-relations-viewed-china.
- 19. Katherine Hille, "Xi pursues policy of 'pro-Russia neutrality' despite Ukraine war," *Financial Times*, February 26, 2022, https://www.ft.com/content/bf930a62-6952-426b-b249-41097094318a; For a detailed study of China's response, see Sheena Chestnut Greitens, "China's Response to War in Ukraine," *Asian Survey* 62, no. 5-6: 751–781.
- 20. Jana Puglierin and Pawel Zerka, "Keeping America close, Russia down, and China far away: How Europeans navigate a competitive world," European Council on Foreign Relations, Policy Brief, June 7, 2023, https://ecfr.eu/publication/keeping-america-close-russia-down-and-china-far-away-how-europeans-navigate-a-competitive-world/.
- 21. Kiel Institute, "The Ukraine Support Tracker," 36.
- 22. Muyu Xu, "China, India receive record Russian crude oil in May, data show," *Reuters*, June 1, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/china-india-receive-record-russian-crude-oil-may-data-2023-06-01/.

- 23. Dawn Murphy, China's Rise in the Global South: The Middle East, Africa, and Beijing's Alternative World Order (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2022).
- 24. James Kynge, "China rolls back unconditional support for Russia," *Financial Times*, February 23, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/7bccd4dd-44a3-4719-8b3d-16a6cd1ea928.
- 25. For a Chinese language copy of the statement, see https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/zyxw/202303/t20230322_11046188.shtml.
- 26. "Putin says Russia will station tactical nuclear weapons in Belarus," AP, March 25, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/03/25/1166089485/putin-russia-tactical-nuclear-weapons-belarus#:~:text=Hip%2DHop%2050-,Putin%20says%20Russia%20will%20station%20tactical%20nuclear%20weapons%20in%20Belarus,piercing%20rounds%20containing%20depleted%20uranium.
- 27. Edward Wong, "U.S. Warnings to China on Arms Aid for Russia's War Portend Global Rift," *New York Times*, February 19, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/19/world/europe/us-china-weapons-russia-ukraine.html.
- 28. Qiao Jie, Zhanyi xue jiaocheng [Lectures on the Science of Campaigns] (Beijing: Junshi kexue chubanshe, 2012), 183.
- 29. John Culver, "How We Would Know When China Is Preparing to Invade Taiwan," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 3, 2022, https://carnegieendowment.org/2022/10/03/how-we-would-know-when-china-is-preparing-to-invade-taiwan-pub-88053.
- Dmitry Gorenburg, Paul Schwartz, Brian Waidelich, and Elizabeth Wishnick, Russian-Chinese Military Cooperation: An Increasingly Unequal Partnership (Arlington: Center for Naval Analysis, March 2023).
- 31. David Finkelstein, "Beijing's Ukrainian Battle Lab," *War on the Rocks*, May 2, 2023, https://warontherocks.com/2022/05/beijings-ukrainian-battle-lab/.
- 32. Joel Wuthnow, "Rightsizing Chinese Military Lessons from Ukraine," Strategic Forum 311, National Defense University, September 2022.
- 33. Mark Cozad et al., Gaining Victory in Systems Warfare: China's Perspective on the U.S.-China Military Balance (Santa Monica, CA: RAND, 2023).
- International Institute for Strategic Studies, Russia's Military Modernisation: An Assessment (London: Routledge, 2020).
- 35. "Russian military announces plan to expand, create new units," AP, December 21, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/putin-finland-sergei-shoigu-ee953abf7f9bf217ccdaa61ec1b35ddd.
- 36. Xu Qiliang, "Ruqi shixian jianjun yibainian fendou mubiao [Achieve the centennial goal of army-building as scheduled]," *Renmin Ribao*, November 7, 2022, http://politics.people.com.cn/n1/2022/1107/c1001-32559984.html.
- 37. Seth Jones, "Russia's Ill-Fated Invasion of Ukraine: Lessons in Modern Warfare," CSIS Briefs, June 2022, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/220601_Jones_Russia%27s_Ill-Fated_Invasion_0.pdf?VersionId=Ggqjb.JsRbJzr_wlu5jrVT_Xe3AW3jur.
- 38. Ian Williams, Putin's Missile War: Russia's Strike Campaign in Ukraine, Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 5, 2023, https://www.csis.org/analysis/putins-missile.
- 39. "Russia attacks Ukraine as Putin warns countries who interfere will face 'consequences you have never seen," PBS, February 24, 2022, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/russia-launches-attacks-ukraine-as-putin-warns-countries-who-interfere-consequences-you-have-never-seen.

- 40. Fiona Cunningham and M. Taylor Fravel, "Assuring Assured Retaliation: China's Nuclear Strategy and U.S.-China Strategic Stability," *International Security* 40, no. 2 (2015): 7-50.
- 41. Dai Xunxun, "Eluosi tichu jundui gaige xinjihua [Russia Introduces New Military Reform Plan]," *Jiefangjun bao*, January 12, 2023, 11.
- 42. Abraham Denmark and Caitlin Talmadge, "Why China Wants More and Better Nukes," Foreign Affairs, November 19, 2021, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/why-china-wants-more-and-better-nukes.
- 43. "China Defence Ministry: We will crack down on every corrupt official," *Reuters*, August 31, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/china-defence-ministry-we-will-crack-down-every-corrupt-official-2023-08-31/.
- 44. Paul D. Shinkman, "How Russian Corruption Is Foiling Putin's Army in Ukraine," US News and World Report, August 31, 2022, https://www.usnews.com/news/world-report/articles/2022-08-31/how-russian-corruption-is-foiling-putins-army-in-ukraine.
- 45. Chris Buckley, "Xi's Surprise Shake-Up Exposes Problems at Top of China's Nuclear Force," *New York Times*, August 2, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/08/02/world/asia/china-nuclear-shakeup.html.
- 46. "Exclusive: Chinese defence minister under investigation for corrupt procurement," Reuters, September 15, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/us-diplomat-questions-whether-chinese-defence-minister-under-house-arrest-2023-09-15/.
- 47. "Chapter 6: A Profile of the Modern Military," Pew Research, October 5, 2011, https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2011/10/05/chapter-6-a-profile-of-the-modern-military/#:~:text=The%20average%20length%20of%20service,now%20stands%20at%206.7%20years.
- 48. Steve Van Evera, Causes of War: Power and the Roots of Conflict (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1984).
- 49. Bonny Lin and John Culver, "China's Taiwan Invasion Plans May Get Faster and Deadlier," Foreign Policy, April 19, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/04/19/china-invasion-ukraine-taiwan/.
- 50. Peter Enav, "Taiwanese youth losing appetite for fighting China," Associated Press, December 1, 2011, https://apnews.com/article/china-taiwan-5e54f6f27cd44d20bd968bb0 3a46fe0c.
- David A. Ochmanek et al., Inflection Point: How to Reverse the Erosion of U.S. and Allied Military Power and Influence (RAND, 2023), 39-69.
- 52. Ja Ian Chong, David W. F. Huang and Wen-Chin Wu, "Stand up like a Taiwanese!': PRC coercion and public preferences for resistance," *Japanese Journal of Political Science* 24, no. 2 (June 2023): 208-229.
- 53. "Could the West punish China the way it has punished Ukraine?," *Economist*, April 22, 2022; Also, see Charlie Vest, Agatha Kratz, and Reva Goujon, "The Global Economic Disruptions from a Taiwan Conflict," Rhodium Group, December 14, 2022, https://rhg.com/research/taiwan-economic-disruptions/.
- 54. Vest, Kratz, and Goujon, "The Global Economic Disruptions from a Taiwan Conflict."
- 55. Caileigh Glenn, "Lessons in Sanctions-Proofing from Russia," Washington Quarterly 46, no. 1 (2023): 105-120.
- Audrye Wong, "China's Economic Statecraft: Lessons Learned from Ukraine," Washington Quarterly 46, no. 1 (2023): 121-136.

- 57. Alicja Bachulska and Mark Leonard, "China and Ukraine: The Chinese debate about Russia's war and its meaning for the world," Policy Brief, European Council on Foreign Relations, July 2023.
- 58. Vincent Ni, "Beijing orders 'stress test' as fears of Russia-style sanctions mount," *Guardian*, May 4, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/may/04/beijing-orders-stress-test-as-fears-of-russia-style-sanctions-mount.
- 59. Evan A. Feigenbaum and Adam Szubin, "What China Has Learned From the Ukraine War," Foreign Affairs, February 14, 2023, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/what-china-has-learned-ukraine-war.
- 60. Wong, "China's Economic Statecraft."
- 61. Gerard DiPippo and Andrea Leonard Palazzi, "It's All about Networking: The Limits of Renminbi Internationalization," Commentary, CSIS, April 18, 2023, https://www.csis.org/analysis/its-all-about-networking-limits-renminbi-internationalization.
- 62. Feigenbaum and Szubin, "What China Has Learned From the Ukraine War."
- 63. DiPippo and Palazzi, "It's All about Networking."
- 64. Blanchette and Hass, "The Taiwan Long Game."